
ACTION NOTES 
 

MEETING: Chesham and Chiltern Villages Local Area 
Forum 

DATE: 2 February 2011 7.30 pm to 9.13 pm 
LOCATION The Lee Parish Hall, Lee Clump Road, Lee 

Common, Great Missenden, HP16 9NB 
 

 

Present:   

John Axon (Ashley Green Parish Council), Patricia Birchley (Buckinghamshire County 
Council), Jane Bramwell (Chiltern District Council - St Mary's and Waterside), Chris 
Brown (Cholesbury-cum-St Leonards Parish Council), Noel Brown (Buckinghamshire 
County Council) (Chairman), Joan Lherbier (Chartridge Parish Council), Merrin 
Molesworth (Chesham Town Council), David Natali (Ashley Green Parish Council) and 
Keith Platt (Latimer Parish Council) 

In Attendance:  Karen Adamson, Kevin Flint, Christine Gardner, Phil King, Chris Schwier, Kerry Stevens, Judith Vivis and Helen Wailling 
Apologies:   Elaine Bamford, Mohammad Bhatti, Michael Brand, John Ford and Andrew Garth 
 

 
Item ISSUES RAISED 
1  WELCOME / APOLOGIES 

 
See above. 

2  ACTION NOTES 
 
The notes of the meeting held on 29 September 2010 were agreed and signed as a correct record, 
with the following amendment: 

• Page 6, table of agreed funding – Chesham Women’s Friendship Group had requested 
£2000, and been awarded £1500. 

 
Matters arising 
Page 1 – Voting Arrangements - a member of Ashley Green Parish Council said that they had 
understood that there had been agreement at the meeting of the Forum in June 2010 to trial the 
‘Amersham’ model as a voting system until May 2011. 
The Chairman said that Chesham Town Council had not been happy with this decision and that at 
the meeting in September 2010, another decision had been made, to use a system of ‘agreement 
by consensus.’ This would be reviewed after May 2011. 
 
Page 4 – Defibrillator – A member asked if a defibrillator had been placed in the new theatre in 
Aylesbury. Action: HW to find out. [Aylesbury Vale District Council has confirmed that there is a 
defibrillator at the new theatre]. 
 
Page 7 – school buses and gritting of roads – A member of Cholesbury-cum-St Leonards Parish 
Council referred to his previous query about the gritting of roads where school buses travelled. 
This had been raised before and Chris Schwier had responded. However the responses had not 
fully answered the member’s queries. The member asked for a definitive response on this. Action: 
A written response from the Head of Service to be brought to the next meeting – Action: CS 
[response attached to Minutes] 

3  QUESTION TIME 
 
Good Neighbourhood Scheme (Age Concern) 



Judith Vivis (Age Concern) was in attendance at the meeting and asked the Chairman if she could 
give a brief update on the Good Neighbourhood Scheme.  
 
Judith Vivis had previously attended a meeting of the Local Area Forum in June 2010 to give an 
update on the Good Neighbourhood Scheme.  
The Good Neighbourhood Scheme had received £4000 in funding from the Local Area Forum in 
2009/10. 
 
Judith Vivis said that her recent work had included sending out questionnaires to libraries, 
surgeries, the Town Hall, etc, to find out the needs of residents and to get volunteers for the 
Scheme. Drop-in sessions had been held once a fortnight. If anyone was interested in being a 
volunteer, they should let Judith Vivis know. 
 
Query re: speeding on Lye Green Road  
A query had been received from a resident via Chesham Town Council, regarding 
speeding in Lye Green Road in Chesham. PC Keith Flint said that speed limits had 
changed in various rural areas, and that the Police were carrying out speed enforcement 
exercises to the current speed limits. PC Flint said that he would obtain a response to the 
query. Action: KF 

4  PETITIONS 
 
A petition had been received re: speed restrictions in Swan Bottom, requesting: 

1. A reduction in the speed limit from 40mph to 30mph 
2. Traffic calming measures to encourage and reduce the travelling speed of cars in support 

of a reduced speed limit of 30mph 
 
Patricia Birchley (Buckinghamshire County Council) said that the Petition had also been presented 
at full Council, and that she supported the requests in the Petition. 
 
Chris Schwier circulated a written response to the Petition (attached).  
 
Chris Schwier said that Swan Bottom had been part of the Area 2 speed limit review, in which 
speed limits had been reviewed following consultation with residents. Reviews had been carried 
out in 2005 and in 2008, and as a result a change to speed limits had been made in King’s Ash, 
but not in Swan Bottom. There were no plans for further reviews. 

5  BUCKINGHAMSHIRE HEALTHCARE NHS TRUST (PREVIOUSLY BUCKINGHAMSHIRE 
HOSPITALS TRUST) - LOCAL WORKING 
 
Written updates were circulated to members about the development of community healthcare 
services by Buckinghamshire Healthcare NHS Trust.  
 
Jane Bramwell, who was a Non-Executive Director of Buckinghamshire Healthcare NHS Trust, 
gave a brief update about the work but suggested that a representative from the Trust be invited to 
the next meeting to provide a fuller update. 
 
Jane Bramwell said that until April 2010, the Hospital Trust was based over three hospitals. In April 
2010 the Hospital Trust had amalgamated with community health services and the new 
organisation had called itself Buckinghamshire Healthcare NHS Trust.  
The new organisation included Marlow Community Hospital, Thame Community Hospital and 
Buckingham Community Hospital. The amalgamation would enable a much more person-centred 
view, with episodes in hospital being ‘one-offs.’  
The Trust was hoping to go into residential care homes to provide better care, rather than 
residents being sent to hospital if they became ill. 



6  POLICE / NEIGHBOURHOOD ACTION GROUP (NAG) UPDATE 
 
PC Kevin Flint was invited to the meeting. 
 
PC Flint said the following: 

• Regular neighbourhood Action Group (NAG) meetings were held in the Chesham area. 
There was one NAG for Chesham town and one NAG for the rural areas. 

• Staffing levels were as follows: 1 inspector for the Chiltern District; 2 sergeants for the 
Chesham area; 4 officers and 9 PCSOs. 

• An assurance had been made that neighbourhood policing would be low down the list of 
cuts in the Thames Valley, as it was very effective. 

 
Chesham Town NAG 
This NAG was split into three areas (Chesham East, Chesham West and Chesham South, which 
included the town centre). 
 
The priorities of the Town NAG were: 

• Car dealing on streets 
• Parked cars on streets 
• Visibility of cyclists 
• School parking (particularly during drop-off and pick-up times) 
• Enforcement of double yellow lines (although enforcement of these was no longer the 

responsibility of the Police) 
 
The NAG would be moving its meetings around the area instead of always meeting at the Town 
Hall. 
There had been a recent query about how the Police and PCSOs worked together. PC Flint said 
that the work of PCSOs was very valuable to the Police. 
 
The Chairman congratulated the PCSOs for their work on diversionary activities for young people 
in Chesham Town.  
 
Chesham Rural NAG 
‘Have your Say’ sessions were held at The Lee Shop every month, 11am to 1pm to listen to the 
concerns and priorities of local residents. Similar sessions were planned for St Leonards and 
Cholesbury.  
 
Recent issues discussed at the NAG included: 

• Mini motos using footpaths (some of these had been seized and the problem had since 
diminished). 

• Signing, speed limits and the condition of the cross-roads at Latimer, which were in poor 
condition. 

• ‘Horse plaiting’ (horses’ manes being plaited at night for no apparent reason). 
 
Chris Schwier said that the issue of the signs on Stony Lane in Latimer had previously been 
discussed at length, including the fact that motorists did not stop at the ‘give way’ line.  
A large problem was that district sweepers did not clear the type of the stone used. A stop sign 
had been requested but the criteria for this had not been met.  
 
Patricia Birchley (Buckinghamshire County Council) thanked PC Flint for his very informative e-
mails. 
 
A member of Cholesbury-cum-St Leonards Parish Council said that due to the NAG there had 
been a significant improvement in their knowledge of Police work in their area and of follow-up to 
incidents. The members thanked the Police for their work.  



7  UPDATE ON THE CORE STRATEGY 
 
Phil King (Chiltern District Council) was welcomed to the meeting. 
 
Phil King told members the following: 

• The Core Strategy had been submitted to the Secretary of State for approval in January 
2011. 

• The Core Strategy set out plans for the number of houses and their locations in the 
Chiltern District up to 2026. The target was 2400 homes. 

• 1800 of homes would be built in Chesham, Amersham, Little Chalfont and Chalfont St 
Peter. 

• There would be c.600 new homes in smaller settlements (those with a population of 1000 
or more). 

• The Core Strategy included policies to increase affordable housing. 30% of new housing 
had to be affordable. 

• In rural areas housing provision was set locally, using the ‘rural exceptions’ criteria, which 
required the housing to be built on the edge of rural settlements. Proposals were taken 
from Parish Councils for schemes of 100% affordable housing for local people. Winchmore 
Hill had been the most successful of these. Proposed Government changes supported this 
approach (the Localism Bill and the ‘Big Society’). 

• The next stage of the Core Strategy would be a meeting with members of the public, 
developers and the Planning Inspector. Affordable housing would be a key area for 
discussion. 

• If the Strategy was agreed, it would be adopted in summer 2011. 
 
A member said that the affordable housing scheme in Bellingdon had not been successful. Phil 
King said that the decision to go ahead with the Scheme had been made by the Planning 
Committee. 

8  SNOW!! 
 
Jane Bramwell gave an update on CHAV (Chesham Action Volunteers). 
 
A training day for CHAV had been held on 11 December 2010, run by City University. The day had 
consisted of mock scenarios, and the phone had rung constantly. 40 fictional Adult Social Care 
cases were also provided, and these had to be prioritised. 
The training day had been very informative. 
 
Seven days after the training it had snowed heavily, and CHAV had been activated from 18 
December until 22 December 2010, 10am to 4pm. Between 15 and 20 substantive calls had been 
received and the 4x4 drivers had been utilised.  
Calls had been taken from the Football Club, but by the third day it had been agreed that the calls 
could be diverted to a mobile phone so that volunteers did not have to remain at the Football Club.  
 
A particularly concerning call had been received late on the final day via Paradigm housing 
regarding 9-10 older people in the Missenden area who had not been able to leave their houses 
for 10 days. Action had been taken through BCC, and the Samaritans had visited the older people 
concerned.  
This had showed that the needs addressed by CHAV were also found in other areas of the 
County. The CHAV model could be replicated in these other areas, particularly in the rural areas, 
where residents could be more isolated. The key to the scheme was having a comprehensive list 
of volunteers and of drivers.  
 
Kerry Stevens (Head of Service Provision, Adult Social Care) said that support services such as 
CHAV were vital from an Adult Social Care perspective.  
 



The Chairman thanked Jane Bramwell for the work carried out by CHAV during the severe 
weather. 
 
A member asked how members of the Community could assist Social Care given that the names 
of Social Care clients were confidential. 
Kerry Stevens said that if Social Care services were unable to reach clients during severe weather, 
he would make a decision regarding the severity of the situation, and if necessary, data protection 
rules could be over-ridden if a client’s welfare was at risk. However a named contact in each 
Community was key to ensuring that the system worked.  
 
A member of Cholesbury-cum-St Leonards Parish Council said that the WI had been very active in 
their Parish during the severe weather. Kerry Stevens said that BCC could support the WI in this 
respect.  
 
Christine Gardner (Localities and Communities Manager – Chiltern) told members that she had 
sent an e-mail to Town and Parish Councils asking them to compile a local community scheme 
which could be activated during severe weather. A toolkit had also been sent. Christine Gardner 
asked those Councils which had not responded to forward her this information, particularly the 
contact details of one person in each area who would be responsible for the Scheme.  

9  DISCUSSION OF VENUES FOR ADULT SOCIAL CARE SURGERIES 
 
Karen Adamson told members that the Adult Social Care (ASC) surgeries had now been running 
for almost three years.  
Recent venues had included Chesham Library and Waitrose, alongside Police and Transport 
Surgeries. 
Adult Social Care surgeries had also been held at GP surgeries during the flu vaccination times.  
 
Adult Social Care surgeries gave advice on Social Care services to anyone over the age of 18. 
The most common issue was people not realising that they could refer themselves to Social Care. 
 
So far surgeries had been held in Chesham Town as there was a larger footfall there. However 
Karen Adamson said that she was very happy to come to rural areas if a surgery could be 
organised around another event. 
 
Karen Adamson asked for suggestions of venues which were popular and accessible to everyone. 
Members were asked to email any venue suggestions to Helen Wailling, as well as the names of 
any organisations which Karen could contact. Karen Adamson’s phone number: 01296 383847. 
 
A member asked if the mobile library had been used as a venue. Karen Adamson said that it had 
been used once, but that there were currently changes being proposed to mobile libraries. 

10  TRANSPORT FOR BUCKINGHAMSHIRE DELEGATED BUDGETS 2011/12 
 
The Forum received the Report of Jim Stevens, Head of Transport. 
 
Chris Schwier also told members that on 17 February 2011 the County Council budgets for 2011 
would be agreed by Cabinet, and that this could mean that the funding available for 2011/12 could 
change. The Local Area Forum would be notified of any changes. 
 
2010/11 Schemes 
Chris Schwier (Team Leader, Transport Localities, Chiltern and South Bucks) told members that 
one of the agreed schemes for 2010/11 had been a traffic-calming measure in Germain Street, 
Chesham. The original estimated cost had been £35 000 (the Local Area Forum had contributed 
£30 000). 
However the estimated cost had now risen to £61 000 due to the fact that the road would need to 



be repaired following the work on the traffic-calming scheme, as the road was in a bad condition. 
There had also been a change in the lighting required. Chris Schwier was trying to obtain the extra 
funding for the scheme from a number of other budgets. There was also the option for the Local 
Area Forum to use some of its 2011/12 delegated budget for this purpose. If the extra funding was 
not obtained and the scheme in Germain Street could not go forward, the original £30 000 which 
the Forum had agreed would be able to be carried over into 2011/12 and re-allocated by the 
Forum.  
 
A member requested a breakdown of the additional costs of the scheme, and questioned the need 
for repair of the road. Chris Schwier said that he had tried to avoid the need for the road being 
repaired, but that this was not possible. The road would not have been repaired if the traffic- 
calming scheme had not been proposed.  
 
Members agreed that they did not feel happy making a decision about the extra funding until 
additional information was provided – Action: additional information to come to the next 
meeting - CS 
 
2011/12 Schemes 
Chris Schwier referred members to the list of schemes for which bids had been made for funding in 
2011/12 (page 11 of the agenda papers). 
 
Members discussed the bids. The total budget available was £34 441. However the estimated total 
cost of the bids came to £88 066, so not all the bids would be able to be funded.  
 
The following comments were made about the bids: 
 
Bid for replacement of finger post signs in the Broadway / Market Square, Chesham 
A member said that there was not sufficient detail about this bid. Chris Schwier said that he would 
bring further information to the next meeting and that a decision on this bid would be deferred until 
the further information was provided. 
 
Bid for salt bins in Chesham 
This was a bid for 3 salt bins. The sites for the bins would need to be approved by Transport for 
Buckinghamshire. 
 
Bid for re-surfacing of carriageway at Hawridge Lane, Chartridge and on The Warren 
Members did not agree these schemes as they both had very high estimated costs which would 
exclude most other schemes. 
 
The Chairman emphasised the need for a balance in funding between years across all areas. 
 
The Forum agreed the following funding: 
Bid Funding agreed 
Pedestrian Crossing point, Chartridge 
Lane, Chesham 

£885 
Crossing outside Little Spring School, 
Greenway, Chesham 

£885 
Three salt bins, Chesham £1350 
Construction of kerb around grass island, 
the junction of Rays Hill and Cholesbury 
Lane, Cholesbury 

£2519 

Construction of kerb around grass island, 
the junction of Gilberts Hill and Bottom 
Road 

£2797 

Salt bin at Hawridge Hill £450 
Salt bin at Vale Bottom £450 



Salt bin at Red Lion Hill £450 
Salt bin at Latimer Camp Road at the 
entrance to Parkfield Estate 

£450 
Bus Shelter at Botley Road, Botley £5426 
2 Salt bins at Kiln Lane, Botley £900 
Total £16 112 
 
Decisions on the remaining funding would be deferred. 

11  UPDATE ON LOCAL AREA FORUM FUNDING 
 
The Local Area Forum received the Report of Rebecca Carley.  
 
The Forum noted the Report. 

12  TRANSPORT UPDATE 
 
The Forum received the Report of Jim Stevens, Head of Transport. 
 
A member referred to the information about local farmers on page 20, and said that their Parish 
Council had submitted the name of three farmers to Transport for Buckinghamshire but that these 
farmers had not been contacted during the snow. The member also said that some farmers had 
been told they could not help to clear snow due to a lack of insurance. 
Chris Schwier said that he would take these comments back and would clarify the situation 
regarding insurance, including the type of insurance required. 
 
The Chairman referred members to the Consultation on the Local Transport Plan 3 (LTP3) and 
said that the Green Lanes Policy should be looked at. 

13  LINK TO BUCKINGHAMSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL BUDGET CONSULTATION - FOR 
INFORMATION 
 
The Forum noted this report. 

14  RESULTS OF THE BUCKS DEBATE - FOR INFORMATION 
 
The Forum noted these results. 

15  CENSUS 2011 - FOR INFORMATION 
 
The Forum noted the reports. 
 
A member who was assisting with the Census asked Councillors to encourage their residents to 
complete the Census as the Census results influenced the funding which Buckinghamshire would 
receive. 

16  DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
 
13 April 2011, 7:30pm, Memorial Hall, Two Dells Lane, Ashley Green, HP5 3PN 
 
AOB 
Christine Gardner asked members to pick up a poster about the community car scheme being run 
in conjunction with Community Impact Bucks, and encouraged people to volunteer. 
 
Royal Wedding Street Parties 
The Chairman gave members some information about street parties for the Royal Wedding: 



• Chiltern District Council and the other District Councils were working with 
Buckinghamshire County Council (BCC) to try to set in place a mechanism to support 
community requests for street parties on the day of the Royal Wedding (29 April 2011). 

• Major routes and key network routes, and certainly A and B roads were not likely to be 
permitted to close.  

• Cul-de-sacs and closes would be most appropriate. 
• Any requests for road closures in Chiltern should be directed to Chiltern District Council 

who would liaise with BCC and the Safety Advisory Group. 
• The responsibility and costs for public liability insurance and traffic management would be 

down to the event organiser. 
• Licensing could apply if alcohol was sold. 



Transport for Buckinghamshire 

Head of Transport  Jim Stevens 

Buckinghamshire County Council
County Hall, Walton Street 

Aylesbury, Buckinghamshire HP20 1UY

Telephone 0845 2302882
www.buckscc.gov.uk

Kerry Stevens 
Head of Service Provision 
Adults & Family Wellbeing/ 
LAO – Chesham & Chiltern Villages 
Buckinghamshire County Council 
County Hall 
Walton Street 
Aylesbury
HP20 1YU 

Date: 18
th
 February 2011 

Dear Kerry 

Question from Chesham and Chiltern Villages 

Further to the recent Chesham and Chiltern Villages LAF meeting I have been asked to write 
to you to clarify the position regarding our salting routes and the scoring against the criterion 
"Public and School Bus Routes". 

Transport for Buckinghamshire has, for some time now, used a well developed process for 
building its winter service salting routes.  The routes, known as Precautionary Salting Routes, 
are built up using two discrete parts of the overall road network, the core network and the risk 
assessed network.  For clarity the definitions for both are outlined below: 
Core network  
The core network includes roads that are classified within network maintenance hierarchy 
Category 2 & 3a. This includes all A and B classified roads throughout the county.

 The risk assessed element will prioritise roads taking into account the following factors: 

   a. Traffic Flows  
   b. Gradients
   c. Bends not subject to a speed limit
   d. Community link.  
   e. Historically salted route  
   f.  Regular and School Bus Routes
   g. Adjacent key facilities
   h. Route practicality and efficiency

 

Minute Item 2
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The element of the risk assessment that relates to your question is: 

f. Regular or School Bus Routes

If a road for assessment is included in a school bus route a risk rating score of 15 points will be 
allocated. 

Bus Route Score

Irregular bus route 0 points 

School bus route  15 points 

Regular bus route 15 points 

For the purposes of the assessment a bus is classed as a vehicle with the ability to carry in 
excess of 17 people, including driver, and as such does not include mini-bus or people carrier 
type vehicles. 

TfB is aware that this cut off point does cause some concern and whilst it would be possible to 
alter the threshold at which school buses are considered as a part of the assessment the 
capacity of the gritter fleet is fixed and, without significant additional investment, cannot be 
changed.  If therefore roads are added into routes because of a change in criteria then other 
roads that are currently treated will need to be removed from the routes as a consequence. 
We do believe that we have the right balance in the salting network but as part of the next 
review I would be happy to consider detailed proposals from you within the context that any 
roads that are added will require a similar length removed. 

I trust that  this  clarifies the position, however should you wish to discuss the matter further 
then please contact Mark Averill on 01296 382482. 

Yours sincerely 

Jim Stevens 
Head of Transport for Buckinghamshire 
Telephone: 01296 382420 
Email: jstevens@buckscc.gov.uk 
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